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Entity: Hurricane

Body: City Council

Subject: Business

Notice Title: City Council Agenda

Meeting Location: 92 S 100 West
 
Hurricane    84737 

Event Date & Time: July 16, 2020
July 16, 2020 06:00 PM

Description/Agenda:                         Hurricane City Council Meeting  
Agenda 
July 16, 2020 
5:00 PM 
Hurricane Fine Arts Building-92 S 100 West, Hurricane 
Notice is hereby given that the City Council will hold 
a Regular Meeting at the Fine Arts Building 92 S 100 
West, Hurricane, UT.  A silent roll call will be taken, 
followed by the Pledge of Allegiance and prayer by 
invitation. 
THOSE WISHING TO SPEAK DURING PUBLIC FORUM MUST SIGN IN 
WITH THE RECORDER BY 6:00 P.M. 
   
AGENDA 
4:00 p.m. Work meeting with Peach Days Committee  
5:00 p.m. Pre-meeting - Discussion of Agenda Items, 
Department Reports 
Presentation of Paige's retirement 
Presentation and discussion about the General Plan 
Update 
6:00 p.m. - Call to Order  
Approval of minutes: June 2, 2016, July 21, 2016, and 
June 4, 2020 
6:15 p.m. - Public Forum - Comments from Public 
Please Note: In order to be considerate of everyone 
attending the meeting and to more closely follow the 
published agenda, public comments will be limited to 2 
minutes per person per item. A spokesperson 
representing a group to summarize their concerns will 
be allowed 5 minutes to speak. Repetitious commentary 
will not be allowed. If you need additional time, 
please request agenda time with Cindy Beteag in writing 
before 5:00 p.m. the Wednesday one week before the 
Council meeting. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
1. Discussion and possible decision regarding the 
postponement of 2020 Peach Days celebration 
2. Discussion regarding procurement process 
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3. Discussion regarding Rural Road Cross Section 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
1. Consideration and possible approval of the 
update to City Code Section 8 Article A, Ground Water 
Protection-Ken Richins 
2. Consideration and possible approval of the 
Water Conservation Plan-Ken Richins 
3. Consideration and possible approval on a Zoning 
Map amendment request on a portion of the parcel #H-3-
1-33-3218 located at approx. 1481 W State Street from 
RA-1, residential agriculture 1 acre, to HC, highway 
commercial, to accommodate RV parking approx. Kennedy 
Family Ventures Applicant 
4. Consideration and possible approval on a zoning 
map amendment request on 11.8 acres to realign the 
planned commercial boundaries and to change the North 5 
acres from GC, general commercial, to MH/RV, mobile 
home/RV, located at approx. 294 North 2260 West.  
5. Consideration and possible approval on a Zoning 
Map amendment request on 1.22 acres located on the 
South East corner of 200 North and 100 West from RM-1, 
multifamily 6 units per acre, to RM-2, multifamily 10 
units per acre. Louse Spendlove Applicant; Ty Meyers 
Agent 
6. Discussion regarding growth in the Fairground 
Industrial area and possible access 
7. Consideration and possible approval on a 
grading permit for Quail Creek Industrial Ph 4-Doug 
Dennett 
8. Public Hearing to take comments on a proposal 
to add to an existing agricultural protection area on 
the following parcels: H-4119-C and H-4119-C-1 
9. Consideration and possible approval of an 
addition to existing agriculture protection area-Carson 
Tait applicant 
10. Consideration and possible approval on the 
Interlocal Ironman agreement 
11. Mayor, Council and Staff reports  
12. Adjournment 
 
                    

Notice of Special
Accommodations:

NOTICE OF SPECIAL ACCOMMODATION DURING PUBLIC
MEETINGS In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities
Act, individuals needing special accommodations (including
auxiliary communicative aids and services) during this meeting
should notify the city.

Notice of Electronic or
telephone participation: NA

Other information:

Contact Information: Cindy Beteag 
(435)635-2811
cindy@cityofhurricane.com

Posted on: July 15, 2020 12:59 PM

Last edited on: August 07, 2020 10:52 AM

Printed from Utah's Public Notice Website (http://pmn.utah.gov/)
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Minutes of the Hurricane City Council meeting held on July 16, 2020, at the Fine Arts Building located at 
92 S 100 West, Hurricane, Utah at 4 p.m. 

Members Present:  Mayor John Bramall and Council Members:  Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph 
Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort.  
 
Also Present: City Manager Clark Fawcett, Assistant City Manager/Recorder Kaden DeMille, City 
Attorney Fay Reber, Police Chief Lynn Excell, Power Superintendent Dave Imlay, Public Works Director 
Mike Vercimak, Planning Director Stephen Nelson, City Engineer Arthur LeBaron, GIS Specialist Joe 
Rhodes and Fire Chief Tom Kuhlman. 
 
AGENDA 

4:00 p.m. Work meeting with Peach Days Committee  

Council met with Peach Days Committee representatives Dave Stirland and Jarolyn Stout. Mr. Stirland 
offered a prayer. Also present was Kaden Demille, Chief Excell, Fire Chief Tom Kuhlman, Mike Vercimak, 
and Dave Imlay.  

The Peach Days Committee presented guidelines to address social distancing concerns that they felt met 
the State’s requirements for gatherings. This plan included canceling some events, spreading out 
vendors, requiring masks, and having sanitation stations located throughout the event. Having a fence 
around the event with only one enter and exit was discussed to limit how many people where there at 
one time. Most of the Council felt it was still too big of risk to hold this large of event with the COVID 
cases rising daily.   

5:00 p.m. Pre-meeting - Discussion of Agenda Items, Department Reports 

Dave Imlay reported usage is up. The carbon free power project is at threshold. Invited the Council to 
the town hall meeting on Tuesday.  

Mike Vercimak stated the first item in new business needs to be tabled until the next meeting.  

Stephen Nelson welcomed Olivia Cvetko with Logan Simpson. She has been here all week doing pop up 
booths and she will give a presentation tonight on what they have been working on.  

Presentation of Paige’s retirement. Chief Excell presented a plaque in honor of Canine Paige who has 
been working with Officer Despain since 2014.  An agreement was presented to the Council to sell 
Canine Paige to Officer Despain for one dollar. He thanked Officer Jayson Despain for being the first 
canine handler in the police department.  

Jayson Despain thanked the Council for their support of the canine program.   

Jerod Brisk played the final call out from Paige’s last day. He thanked both of them. 

Chief Excell reported police calls are still going up. They have been working with their new canine dog, 
Koa. They are working diligently with the CARES money. Mayor Bramall mentioned the police 
department was recognized at Chamber of Commerce today for being local heroes.  

Fire Chief Tom Kulhman- Calls continue to grow. There are currently a lot of fires in County.  

Arthur LeBaron reported the fireworks went well on the 4th. They plan to do the same thing next year. 
Mayor Bramall stated the Chamber and Sand Hollow Resort are doing fireworks on the 24th.  Mr. 
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LeBaron has secured some funds from UDOT to help with two intersections one at 2600 West and one 
at Sand Hollow Road.  The building department is getting an unprecedented amount of building permit 
applications.  

Presentation and discussion about the General Plan Update. Olivia Cvetko with Logan Simpson gave an 
update on the input they have received so far and what they plan to continue to do to update the 
General Plan.  

6:00 p.m. - Call to Order –  

Pledge: Frank Durkin  Prayer: Nanette Billings 

Approval of Minutes: June 2, 2016, July 21, 2016, and June 4, 2020 

Nanette Billings motioned to approve the June 2, 2106, July 21, 2016, and June 4, 2020 minutes subject 
to the grammatical corrections she submitted. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

6:15 p.m. – Public Forum – Comments From Public 

Kelby Iverson read a letter regarding rural road cross sections that he said he had forty people 
supporting what he wrote. Mr. Iverson stated they want to preserve the agriculture in the Bench lake 
area and the citizens he is representing want to see that no curb, gutter, and sidewalk is required when 
they develop a single home in that area.  

Frank Durkin has owned a business in Hurricane for fifteen years. He has a lot of love for this area. He 
encourage Council to be bold in their decisions in light of all the corruption in the world right now.  

Jerry Spilsbury feels there is more use for the land in the Bench Lake area other than grazing. SR-7 will 
open a lot of development for this area.  

Jerry Vandernoot is concerned with doubling the number of units on the zone change request for 200 N 
200 West. There is a sewer problem in this area and he feels that if people build there it will increase the 
problem.  

Rita Flanders lives directly across the street from the zone change request on 200 W. She is in favor of 
this request because it is currently a vacant, dumping site.  

Greg Last representing the doctors at Hurricane Valley Clinic asked the Council to cancel Peach Days. The 
community needs to come together to rid it of the virus.  There has been conflicting information since 
the beginning but all advice agrees masks and social distancing are working. The role of officials is to 
create rules that do the most good for the most people. This is not the right thing to do this year.  

Megan Heaps feels it is a shame to even consider not having Peach Days. It is a war on constitutional 
rights. This is just dividing the country. It is all political.  

Sheila Dutton doesn’t believe the virus numbers. She is in favor of Peach Days. If it is voted to not hold it 
she will still go there to sell her molasses.  

Gracie Styles stated people can catch the virus at any business and it doesn’t make the business liable 
for them getting sick. Having Peach Days will not make the City liable if anyone gets COVID.  It is 
important to not bow to fear. Peach Days would be good for our economy right now.  

OLD BUSINESS 
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1. Discussion and possible decision regarding the postponement of 2020 Peach Days celebration 
 

Council discussed the plan that the Peach Days Committee had presented in the work meeting. There 
are still a lot of concerns of social distancing and creating a safe environment for the residents. Everyone 
is advocates for Peach Days but they want it done safely. There have been spikes in the cases after every 
event or holiday. This event attracts eight to ten thousand people in a small area. Nanette Billings 
stressed that they need to balance public safety and public freedom. People can choose if they want to 
come. Council discussed enforcing the guidelines would be very difficult.  
 
Nanette Billings motioned to hold Peach Days under the guidelines the Peach Days Committee has 
submitted. Dave Stirland asked if the State had to approve the guidelines. City Attorney Fay Reber 
stated they are only guidelines and not reviewed by anyone on the State level. Seconded by Joseph 
Prete. Motion failed with Kevin Tervort, Darin Larson, and Dave Sanders voting nay. Nanette Billings and 
Joseph Prete voted aye.  

Dave Sanders motioned to postpone Peach Days until the State is green and then establish an event at 
that time. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph 
Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

Council discussed utilizing some of the CARE funds towards sanitation stations for Peach Days when it is 
held.  
 

2. Discussion regarding procurement process 
 

City Attorney Fay Reber explained the current procurement process. An updated ordinance was given to 
the Council to review. The proposed ordinance follows the State’s process until after the top three have 
been ranked then it would go to a competitive bidding. Council discussed awarding smaller projects 
locally on a rotating basis. Mr. Reber will add to this draft so it addresses the small projects.  
 

3. Discussion regarding Rural Road Cross Section 

Joseph Prete motioned to have a work meeting to discuss this item. Seconded by Darin Larson. Motion 
approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye.  
A work meeting was scheduled for July 30, 2020 at 4:00 p.m. 

NEW BUSINESS 

1.  Consideration and possible approval of the update to City Code Section 8 Article A, Ground 
Water Protection-Ken Richins 
 

Dave Sanders motion to continue this item. Seconded by Joseph Prete. Motion approved with Nanette 
Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

2. Consideration and possible approval of the Water Conservation Plan-Ken Richins 
 

The City has an agreement with the State that this plan is reviewed every five years. Nanette Billings 
motioned to approve the Water Conservation Plan. Seconded by Dave Sanders. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
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Kevin Tervort mentioned twenty percent of the population is using fifty percent of the total water. The 
younger generation needs to be educated.  
 

3. Consideration and possible approval on a Zoning Map amendment request on a portion of the 
parcel #H-3-1-33-3218 located at approx. 1481 W State Street from RA-1, residential 
agriculture 1 acre, to HC, highway commercial, to accommodate RV parking approx. Kennedy 
Family Ventures Applicant 
 

An RV Park requires a minimum of five acres. The front four acres is already zoned highway commercial. 
There is a master planned road behind this property. Mr. Kennedy stated they have no plans to access 
the property from 1515 W. Planning Director Stephen Nelson explained a second access would be 
required if this is an RV Park. There is not enough frontage on SR-9 to have two accesses so an access 
would have to be off 1515 W.  
 
Darin Larson motioned to approve the zone change request on parcel #H-3-1-33-3218. Seconded by 
Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and 
Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 

4. Consideration and possible approval on a zoning map amendment request on 11.8 acres to 
realign the planned commercial boundaries and to change the North 5 acres from GC, general 
commercial, to MH/RV, mobile home/RV, located at approx. 294 North 2260 West.  
 

Letters in opposition have been received from neighboring property owners. This zone will allow them 
to have RV’s and mobile homes. They currently have 112 spaces planned. There is a requirement to 
fence the property.  
 
Kevin Tervort motioned to approve the zone change request at approximately 294 N 2260 West. 
Seconded Darin Larson.  Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave 
Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

 
5. Consideration and possible approval on a Zoning Map amendment request on 1.22 acres 

located on the South East corner of 200 North and 100 West from RM-1, multifamily 6 units 
per acre, to RM-2, multifamily 10 units per acre. Louse Spendlove Applicant; Ty Meyers Agent 
 

Dale Beatty, representing the Spendlove family, stated he will be moving back to this area and he wants 
to clean up the neighborhood. He will build nice attainable housing. It will be same zoning as across the 
street. There will be six buildings with two units per building. Council discussed the sewer issue in this 
area. Council member Tervort will talk to Ash Creek to see if it is on the schedule to be fixed.  
 
Nanette Billings motioned to approve the zone change request located on the South East corner of 200 
North and 100 West. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, 
Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 

6. Discussion regarding growth in the Fairground Industrial area and possible access 
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Doug Dennett purchased forty one acres in the Fairground Industrial area not realizing there was access 
issues. Different access possibilities were discussed.  The City has been working with the County on an 
agreement for Regent Park Road but it hasn’t been finalized. Mr. Dennett will be required to over 
excavate his property so he would like to get started on that while the access issue is fixed. Council 
discussed ordinance 10-7-23 regarding grading permits. There is a meeting scheduled for July 28th to 
discuss the access with the County. Council decided to continue this discussion until after that meeting.  
 

7. Consideration and possible approval on a grading permit for Quail Creek Industrial Ph 4-Doug 
Dennett 
 

The Fire District requires a second access and the water department will require looping the water lines. 
The preliminary plat that is approved does meet the master plan for the City. Dave Sanders declared 
personal conflict.  
 
Dave Sanders motioned to recommend the Zoning Administrator to issue a grading permit based on the 
City is still working on access with the County and Jason Campbell. As a result of that construction is not 
imminent. Applicant shall work with staff to meet all requirements. Seconded by Nanette Billings. 
Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort 
voting aye. 
 

8. Public Hearing to take comments on a proposal to add to an existing agricultural protection area 
on the following parcels: H-4119-C and H-4119-C-1.  

 
Kevin Tervort motioned to move into a Public Hearing. Seconded by Darin Larson. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 
Carson Tait stated he is requesting to add his four acres onto Ash Creek’s agriculture protection. Ash 
Creek Sewer District has no opposition to this request.  Mayor Bramall asked Mr. Tait if he will not 
oppose road dedication when Turf Sod Road is improved. Mr. Tait agreed.  
 
Darin Larson motioned to exit the public hearing. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 

9. Consideration and possible approval of an addition to existing agriculture protection area-
Carson Tait applicant 
 

Darin Larson motioned to approve the addition to existing agriculture protection area. Seconded by 
Kevin Tervort seconded. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave 
Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

 
10. Consideration and possible approval on the Interlocal Ironman agreement 

 
Ironman has always reimbursed the City for overtime costs and traffic control devices. The proposed 
agreement shows the County paying for it but they won’t. The agreement also reads no other events 
can held within the City. The indemnification clause needs to be looked at closer.  This agreement would 



6 
 

put all the responsibility on the City. It needs something in there that someone can’t hold the City liable 
if they get hurt.   
 
Nanette Billings motioned to have Chief, Mr. Demille, and Mr. Reber work together on the necessary 
changes and bring it back to the Council. Seconded by Kevin Tervort seconded. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye.  
 

11. Mayor and Council reports 
 

Mayor Bramall Airport, Administration, Police, Animal Control, School Crossing Guards, Victim Services, 
Public Works, Engineering -  

Nanette Billings Parks & Cemetery, Appeals Board, Airport, Historical Preservation, Solid Waste District 
and Youth Council -  

Darin Larson Planning Commission, Economic Development, Planning Department, Power and 
Swimming Pool -  

Joseph Prete Court, Water, Recreation, Tree Board and Beautification Committee -  

Dave Sanders Emergency Management, Streets & Drainage, Prosecutor’s Office, Code Enforcement and 
Building and Inspections -  

Kevin Tervort 

Ash Creek Special Service District, Golf Course,   Industrial Park, Mosquito Abatement, Fire 
District – Kolob will be a non-motorized State campground. The Boy Scout camp at Quail 
Creek was a training camp. They were renting out camping spaces on the Conservancy 
property for profit. They put a stop to it so they stopped utilizing the camp.  

Clark Fawcett City Administration -  

       Adjournment: 9:23 p.m.  
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Minutes of the Hurricane City Council meeting held on July 16, 2020, at the Fine Arts Building located at 
92 S 100 West, Hurricane, Utah at 4 p.m. 

Members Present:  Mayor John Bramall and Council Members:  Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph 
Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort.  
 
Also Present: City Manager Clark Fawcett, Assistant City Manager/Recorder Kaden DeMille, City 
Attorney Fay Reber, Police Chief Lynn Excell, Power Superintendent Dave Imlay, Public Works Director 
Mike Vercimak, Planning Director Stephen Nelson, City Engineer Arthur LeBaron, GIS Specialist Joe 
Rhodes and Fire Chief Tom Kuhlman. 
 
AGENDA 

4:00 p.m. Work meeting with Peach Days Committee  

Council met with Peach Days Committee representatives Dave Stirland and Jarolyn Stout. Mr. Stirland 
offered a prayer. Also present was Kaden Demille, Chief Excell, Fire Chief Tom Kuhlman, Mike Vercimak, 
and Dave Imlay.  

The Peach Days Committee presented guidelines to address social distancing concerns that they felt met 
the State’s requirements for gatherings. This plan included canceling some events, spreading out 
vendors, requiring masks, and having sanitation stations located throughout the event. Having a fence 
around the event with only one enter and exit was discussed to limit how many people where there at 
one time. Most of the Council felt it was still too big of risk to hold this large of event with the COVID 
cases rising daily.   

5:00 p.m. Pre-meeting - Discussion of Agenda Items, Department Reports 

Dave Imlay reported usage is up. The carbon free power project is at threshold. Invited the Council to 
the town hall meeting on Tuesday.  

Mike Vercimak stated the first item in new business needs to be tabled until the next meeting.  

Stephen Nelson welcomed Olivia Cvetko with Logan Simpson. She has been here all week doing pop up 
booths and she will give a presentation tonight on what they have been working on.  

Presentation of Paige’s retirement. Chief Excell presented a plaque in honor of Canine Paige who has 
been working with Officer Despain since 2014.  An agreement was presented to the Council to sell 
Canine Paige to Officer Despain for one dollar. He thanked Officer Jayson Despain for being the first 
canine handler in the police department.  

Jayson Despain thanked the Council for their support of the canine program.   

Jerod Brisk played the final call out from Paige’s last day. He thanked both of them. 

Chief Excell reported police calls are still going up. They have been working with their new canine dog, 
Koa. They are working diligently with the CARES money. Mayor Bramall mentioned the police 
department was recognized at Chamber of Commerce today for being local heroes.  

Fire Chief Tom Kulhman- Calls continue to grow. There are currently a lot of fires in County.  

Arthur LeBaron reported the fireworks went well on the 4th. They plan to do the same thing next year. 
Mayor Bramall stated the Chamber and Sand Hollow Resort are doing fireworks on the 24th.  Mr. 
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LeBaron has secured some funds from UDOT to help with two intersections one at 2600 West and one 
at Sand Hollow Road.  The building department is getting an unprecedented amount of building permit 
applications.  

Presentation and discussion about the General Plan Update. Olivia Cvetko with Logan Simpson gave an 
update on the input they have received so far and what they plan to continue to do to update the 
General Plan.  

6:00 p.m. - Call to Order –  

Pledge: Frank Durkin  Prayer: Nanette Billings 

Approval of Minutes: June 2, 2016, July 21, 2016, and June 4, 2020 

Nanette Billings motioned to approve the June 2, 2106, July 21, 2016, and June 4, 2020 minutes subject 
to the grammatical corrections she submitted. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

6:15 p.m. – Public Forum – Comments From Public 

Kelby Iverson read a letter regarding rural road cross sections that he said he had forty people 
supporting what he wrote. Mr. Iverson stated they want to preserve the agriculture in the Bench lake 
area and the citizens he is representing want to see that no curb, gutter, and sidewalk is required when 
they develop a single home in that area.  

Frank Durkin has owned a business in Hurricane for fifteen years. He has a lot of love for this area. He 
encourage Council to be bold in their decisions in light of all the corruption in the world right now.  

Jerry Spilsbury feels there is more use for the land in the Bench Lake area other than grazing. SR-7 will 
open a lot of development for this area.  

Jerry Vandernoot is concerned with doubling the number of units on the zone change request for 200 N 
200 West. There is a sewer problem in this area and he feels that if people build there it will increase the 
problem.  

Rita Flanders lives directly across the street from the zone change request on 200 W. She is in favor of 
this request because it is currently a vacant, dumping site.  

Greg Last representing the doctors at Hurricane Valley Clinic asked the Council to cancel Peach Days. The 
community needs to come together to rid it of the virus.  There has been conflicting information since 
the beginning but all advice agrees masks and social distancing are working. The role of officials is to 
create rules that do the most good for the most people. This is not the right thing to do this year.  

Megan Heaps feels it is a shame to even consider not having Peach Days. It is a war on constitutional 
rights. This is just dividing the country. It is all political.  

Sheila Dutton doesn’t believe the virus numbers. She is in favor of Peach Days. If it is voted to not hold it 
she will still go there to sell her molasses.  

Gracie Styles stated people can catch the virus at any business and it doesn’t make the business liable 
for them getting sick. Having Peach Days will not make the City liable if anyone gets COVID.  It is 
important to not bow to fear. Peach Days would be good for our economy right now.  

OLD BUSINESS 



3 
 

1. Discussion and possible decision regarding the postponement of 2020 Peach Days celebration 
 

Council discussed the plan that the Peach Days Committee had presented in the work meeting. There 
are still a lot of concerns of social distancing and creating a safe environment for the residents. Everyone 
is advocates for Peach Days but they want it done safely. There have been spikes in the cases after every 
event or holiday. This event attracts eight to ten thousand people in a small area. Nanette Billings 
stressed that they need to balance public safety and public freedom. People can choose if they want to 
come. Council discussed enforcing the guidelines would be very difficult.  
 
Nanette Billings motioned to hold Peach Days under the guidelines the Peach Days Committee has 
submitted. Dave Stirland asked if the State had to approve the guidelines. City Attorney Fay Reber 
stated they are only guidelines and not reviewed by anyone on the State level. Seconded by Joseph 
Prete. Motion failed with Kevin Tervort, Darin Larson, and Dave Sanders voting nay. Nanette Billings and 
Joseph Prete voted aye.  

Dave Sanders motioned to postpone Peach Days until the State is green and then establish an event at 
that time. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph 
Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

Council discussed utilizing some of the CARE funds towards sanitation stations for Peach Days when it is 
held.  
 

2. Discussion regarding procurement process 
 

City Attorney Fay Reber explained the current procurement process. An updated ordinance was given to 
the Council to review. The proposed ordinance follows the State’s process until after the top three have 
been ranked then it would go to a competitive bidding. Council discussed awarding smaller projects 
locally on a rotating basis. Mr. Reber will add to this draft so it addresses the small projects.  
 

3. Discussion regarding Rural Road Cross Section 

Joseph Prete motioned to have a work meeting to discuss this item. Seconded by Darin Larson. Motion 
approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye.  
A work meeting was scheduled for July 30, 2020 at 4:00 p.m. 

NEW BUSINESS 

1.  Consideration and possible approval of the update to City Code Section 8 Article A, Ground 
Water Protection-Ken Richins 
 

Dave Sanders motion to continue this item. Seconded by Joseph Prete. Motion approved with Nanette 
Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

2. Consideration and possible approval of the Water Conservation Plan-Ken Richins 
 

The City has an agreement with the State that this plan is reviewed every five years. Nanette Billings 
motioned to approve the Water Conservation Plan. Seconded by Dave Sanders. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
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Kevin Tervort mentioned twenty percent of the population is using fifty percent of the total water. The 
younger generation needs to be educated.  
 

3. Consideration and possible approval on a Zoning Map amendment request on a portion of the 
parcel #H-3-1-33-3218 located at approx. 1481 W State Street from RA-1, residential 
agriculture 1 acre, to HC, highway commercial, to accommodate RV parking approx. Kennedy 
Family Ventures Applicant 
 

An RV Park requires a minimum of five acres. The front four acres is already zoned highway commercial. 
There is a master planned road behind this property. Mr. Kennedy stated they have no plans to access 
the property from 1515 W. Planning Director Stephen Nelson explained a second access would be 
required if this is an RV Park. There is not enough frontage on SR-9 to have two accesses so an access 
would have to be off 1515 W.  
 
Darin Larson motioned to approve the zone change request on parcel #H-3-1-33-3218. Seconded by 
Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and 
Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 

4. Consideration and possible approval on a zoning map amendment request on 11.8 acres to 
realign the planned commercial boundaries and to change the North 5 acres from GC, general 
commercial, to MH/RV, mobile home/RV, located at approx. 294 North 2260 West.  
 

Letters in opposition have been received from neighboring property owners. This zone will allow them 
to have RV’s and mobile homes. They currently have 112 spaces planned. There is a requirement to 
fence the property.  
 
Kevin Tervort motioned to approve the zone change request at approximately 294 N 2260 West. 
Seconded Darin Larson.  Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave 
Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

 
5. Consideration and possible approval on a Zoning Map amendment request on 1.22 acres 

located on the South East corner of 200 North and 100 West from RM-1, multifamily 6 units 
per acre, to RM-2, multifamily 10 units per acre. Louse Spendlove Applicant; Ty Meyers Agent 
 

Dale Beatty, representing the Spendlove family, stated he will be moving back to this area and he wants 
to clean up the neighborhood. He will build nice attainable housing. It will be same zoning as across the 
street. There will be six buildings with two units per building. Council discussed the sewer issue in this 
area. Council member Tervort will talk to Ash Creek to see if it is on the schedule to be fixed.  
 
Nanette Billings motioned to approve the zone change request located on the South East corner of 200 
North and 100 West. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, 
Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 

6. Discussion regarding growth in the Fairground Industrial area and possible access 
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Doug Dennett purchased forty one acres in the Fairground Industrial area not realizing there was access 
issues. Different access possibilities were discussed.  The City has been working with the County on an 
agreement for Regent Park Road but it hasn’t been finalized. Mr. Dennett will be required to over 
excavate his property so he would like to get started on that while the access issue is fixed. Council 
discussed ordinance 10-7-23 regarding grading permits. There is a meeting scheduled for July 28th to 
discuss the access with the County. Council decided to continue this discussion until after that meeting.  
 

7. Consideration and possible approval on a grading permit for Quail Creek Industrial Ph 4-Doug 
Dennett 
 

The Fire District requires a second access and the water department will require looping the water lines. 
The preliminary plat that is approved does meet the master plan for the City. Dave Sanders declared 
personal conflict.  
 
Dave Sanders motioned to recommend the Zoning Administrator to issue a grading permit based on the 
City is still working on access with the County and Jason Campbell. As a result of that construction is not 
imminent. Applicant shall work with staff to meet all requirements. Seconded by Nanette Billings. 
Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort 
voting aye. 
 

8. Public Hearing to take comments on a proposal to add to an existing agricultural protection area 
on the following parcels: H-4119-C and H-4119-C-1.  

 
Kevin Tervort motioned to move into a Public Hearing. Seconded by Darin Larson. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 
Carson Tait stated he is requesting to add his four acres onto Ash Creek’s agriculture protection. Ash 
Creek Sewer District has no opposition to this request.  Mayor Bramall asked Mr. Tait if he will not 
oppose road dedication when Turf Sod Road is improved. Mr. Tait agreed.  
 
Darin Larson motioned to exit the public hearing. Seconded by Kevin Tervort. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 
 

9. Consideration and possible approval of an addition to existing agriculture protection area-
Carson Tait applicant 
 

Darin Larson motioned to approve the addition to existing agriculture protection area. Seconded by 
Kevin Tervort seconded. Motion approved with Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave 
Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye. 

 
10. Consideration and possible approval on the Interlocal Ironman agreement 

 
Ironman has always reimbursed the City for overtime costs and traffic control devices. The proposed 
agreement shows the County paying for it but they won’t. The agreement also reads no other events 
can held within the City. The indemnification clause needs to be looked at closer.  This agreement would 
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put all the responsibility on the City. It needs something in there that someone can’t hold the City liable 
if they get hurt.   
 
Nanette Billings motioned to have Chief, Mr. Demille, and Mr. Reber work together on the necessary 
changes and bring it back to the Council. Seconded by Kevin Tervort seconded. Motion approved with 
Nanette Billings, Darin Larson, Joseph Prete, Dave Sanders and Kevin Tervort voting aye.  
 

11. Mayor and Council reports 
 

Mayor Bramall Airport, Administration, Police, Animal Control, School Crossing Guards, Victim Services, 
Public Works, Engineering -  

Nanette Billings Parks & Cemetery, Appeals Board, Airport, Historical Preservation, Solid Waste District 
and Youth Council -  

Darin Larson Planning Commission, Economic Development, Planning Department, Power and 
Swimming Pool -  

Joseph Prete Court, Water, Recreation, Tree Board and Beautification Committee -  

Dave Sanders Emergency Management, Streets & Drainage, Prosecutor’s Office, Code Enforcement and 
Building and Inspections -  

Kevin Tervort 

Ash Creek Special Service District, Golf Course,   Industrial Park, Mosquito Abatement, Fire 
District – Kolob will be a non-motorized State campground. The Boy Scout camp at Quail 
Creek was a training camp. They were renting out camping spaces on the Conservancy 
property for profit. They put a stop to it so they stopped utilizing the camp.  

Clark Fawcett City Administration -  

       Adjournment: 9:23 p.m.  
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